MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
January 25, 2016
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, January 25, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 
    In addition to the Mayor the following members of Council were present:





Councilmember Rod Jennings






Councilmember Paulette Carr 






Councilmember Stephen Kraft





Councilmember Terry Crow






Councilmember Michael Glickert                                             







Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Also in attendance was City Manager, Lehman Walker.

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Hearing no amendments, Councilmember Glickert made a motion to approve the agenda as presented, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. January 11, 2016 Regular Session minutes were moved by Councilmember Jennings, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.  
F. APPOINTMENTS 
1. Robert Kuhlman, Jr. was nominated for reappointment to the Economic Development Retail Sales Tax Board by Mayor Welsch, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Steven Goldstein was nominated for reappointment to the Park Commission and Curtis Tunstall and Eva Creer are nominated for reappointment to the Traffic Commission by Mayor Welsch, on behalf of Councilmember Kraft, was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously. 
3. Felecia Hickman was nominated for appointment to the Arts & Letters Commission by Councilmember Jennings, replacing Joy Wade, was seconded by Councilmember Sharpe and the motion carried unanimously.  
4. Joe Edwards, Dan Wald, Michael Alter, Shawn Jacobs, Angela Fitzgerald, Ryan Patterson, Nora Vandivort, Steve Stone and Mary Gorman are were appointed the Loop Special Business District Board by Mayor Welsch, was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN 
1. Nora Vandivort was sworn in to the Loop Special Business District Commission in the City Clerk’s office.

Mayor Welsch stated the following reminder to those in the audience.  If you would like to speak to the Council, on agenda or non-agenda items, you should fill out a speaker request form that can be found to the left of the door into the Chamber.  Please indicate on that sheet if you want to speak on an agenda or non-agenda item, and note the agenda item number on the form. Your completed form should be placed in the plastic trays in front of the City Clerk prior to the start of Council discussion on an agenda item on which you would like to speak.  The Council Reports & business section is for Council discussion.  Those asking to speak on those issues may do so during the regular Citizen Comments sections of the agenda. Comments should be limited to five (5) minutes.  

     Decorum at Council meetings is required in order to make possible civil discourse among people who may have different views.  With that in mind, personal attacks on City Council members, staff and anyone else will be ruled out of order.  I reserve the right to disallow those engaging in personal attacks to speak at this or future Council meetings.

     As I have said in the past, if someone chooses to continue speaking beyond the Council-accepted time limit on an individual citizen comment, after my advising of the deadline, I will not call them to the podium at future meetings.  I will consider a request for additional time – but the speaker must make a request to go beyond the time limit and be given permission to do so.  

     Finally, I encourage members of this Council to remember that, per our Council rules, we follow Roberts Rules of Order.  According to Robert’s Rules, we should all desist in making personal attacks on our colleagues – limiting our comments to the merits of an issue, and not calling into question the motives of our colleagues.

     A reminder to those in the audience - this Council cannot discuss personnel matters, legal or real estate issues in public sessions. Members of this Council and the City Manager will not immediately respond to questions raised at our meetings, however, responses will be provided by an appropriate person as quickly as possible.

     Again, personal attacks on City Council members, staff, and anyone else by members of the public or by members of this Council, will be ruled out of order. I reserve the right not to call back to the podium at this or future meetings anyone who engages in personal attacks on anyone.

     These meetings are held for this Council to do the business of the people.  That is what we should all be focusing upon.

H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. Jennings stated that the information received regarding the erection of a sign for Northmoor Park has raised several concerns.
1. Have funds already been allocated for the erection of this sign?

2. Why was this information not provided to residents on Lindell, Maryland and Westmoreland?

He stated that the signage is unnecessary and a waste of money, especially when there are so many other important issues to be addressed.  However, if the funds have already been allocated, then he would suggest placing the sign at Lewis Park. 

Patricia McQueen, 1132 George Street, University City, MO
Ms. McQueen, Acting Chair of the Commission on Local Access Programming; (CALOP), stated that at their October 20, 2015 meeting members of CALOP made the decision to issue an RFP seeking applicants to create and operate a new Missouri non-profit corporation, to be known as the University City Media Collaborate; (UCMC).  Start-up capital will be provided by CALOP, which may consist of a limited, restricted endowment or grant, to ensure continual operations.  UCMC will be a community technology center, whereby U City residents of all ages will have access to media forms for creative expression and civic involvement through educational and cultural programming.  
Jo Ann Roberts, 940 Alanson, University City, MO
Ms. Roberts expressed concerns regarding the amount of money that has been spent in the second quarter on overtime for firefighters, and posed the following questions:

1. If the City is in compliance with the court order for a minimum of eleven firefighters, why the $400,000 in overtime?

2. How is outsourcing the City's EMS going to save $500,000?

Suzanne Greenwald, 836 Barkley Square, University City, Mo

Ms. Greenwald expressed her opinion about the Mayor's list of accomplishments found in the January 3rd newsletter, which specifically states, "Reorganized City operations to run more efficiently in the most cost-effective way possible".   Ms. Greenwald asked that her written comments be attached to the record.

Steve McMahon, 8135 Stanford Avenue, University City, MO

Mr. McMahon voiced concerns about the Schuman lawsuit settlement, and its impact on the lighted driving range at Ruth Park.  
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA 
K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT 
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
BILLS
1. BILL 9282 – An ordinance approving a final plat for a minor subdivision of a tract of land to be known as 6709-6711 Plymouth Avenue Condominium, a survey and condominium plat of Lots B, C and east five feet of Lot D in Block 9 of Bellemoor Park amended subdivision.  Bill 9282 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Roll Call Vote Was:

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Kraft, Crow, Glickert, Sharpe and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:  

M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS
BILLS
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch read the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
Councilmember Carr stated that the Urban Forestry Commission, in collaboration with U City in Bloom, will be holding an Arbor Day celebration.  They will also be erecting "We are a tree city," signs throughout the community.   
Councilmember Kraft stated that he had attended the Pension Board meeting.  He stated that he was very impressed by the caliber of its members, who seem to have a conservative investment strategy that is providing good results.  However, no one on that commission believed that the 11.4 million dollar deficit for the two separate funds will be resolved by simply making investments in the bond market, because the problem stems from underfunding.  Councilmember Kraft stated that the non-uniformed fund gets a three-percent contribution from the employee and 13 percent from the City.  When you compare these contributions to other funds, like the Missouri State Teachers’ Pension Fund, the employee contribution seems to be very low.  But while this fund is fixable, the Uniformed Pension Fund which gets its funding from a tax generating $900,000 a year, with no employee contribution, is very frightening.  In this case, the City's contribution is roughly only 11 percent, which in his mind seems to indicate the need to initiate a conversation about defined benefits versus defined contributions.  He stated that while these are his own conclusions, he does believe Council should begin to look at this and come up with a solution, because the liabilities are real.
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Carr stated that her understanding is that there was an accident at Hanley and Olive, on December 13th, which necessitated the need for additional ambulances and that two of Gateway's ambulances were not equipped with paramedics.  She stated that she was interested in learning more about the facts surrounding this incident, and therefore, would ask Mr. Walker to provide her with a full safety report on the December 13, 2015 incident.    
Councilmember Glickert stated he wanted to reassure everyone that the rumors about a restaurant closing in the Loop are simply that, rumors.  He stated that the restaurant is closed for renovations, and will reopen once they are completed. 
Councilmember Kraft stated that he had received a number of emails and calls about the electronic sign being placed at Adams Park, and based on those concerns it seems pretty unanimous that nobody wants it there.  

Councilmember Crow concurred with Councilmember Kraft's comments regarding the Adams Park sign, and hopes that Council will take his neighbors' concerns into consideration when making a decision.  

     He stated that he appreciated Councilmember Kraft's interest in the Pension Board, and would agree, 100 percent, with the dedication exhibited by its members.  He would also agree that this issue needs Council's attention.  However, he does not believe that comparing any municipal pension fund to the Missouri State Teachers’ Pension Fund, one of the single most lucrative funds in the state, is a good comparison.  Councilmember Crow stated that what he would like to see a comparison between where U City stands with other similar cities, with respect to size and demographics.

     Councilmember Crow stated that Mr. McMahon's comments were spot-on.  The fact that this work on the driving range is supposed to be completed within six months from the time of the settlement agreement and the City is now entering the fourth month and nothing has been done.  This tells him that this is just one more attempt to turn the lights off at the driving range.

     Councilmember Crow stated that not one question was asked of him during his censuring process held at the last meeting, and only one member of Council even made a statement.  His hope is that the four members who took that vote realize the impact this has had on their reputations in this community.  

     He stated that Ms. Glickert had it right in her letter to the editor.  The Mayor's receipt of $3 million dollars from St. Louis County to complete the construction of three blocks for the trolley has now taken away monies needed to repair and maintain this City's streets.  And the Loop TDD, the recipient of this $3 million dollars has not lifted a finger to help those businesses who have been severely impacted by their presence.   
     Councilmember Crow reiterated the questions raised by Ms. Roberts regarding the City's Emergency Medical Services, and then posed the following questions:
1. How many ambulances does Gateway have in the Metropolitan area?

2. Is Gateway answering emergency calls in U City with ambulances that have no paramedics on board?

3. Has there been any type of coordinated training conducted between Gateway and the City's firefighters?

He stated that at some point in time, Council has an obligation to not only recognize but acknowledge that no savings will be realized in the first or second years, and that this deal was never designed to save the City money.

Q. ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Shelley Welsch adjourned the meeting at 7:15  p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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